TRADING BOARD 14 AUGUST 2013

Present:-Councillor Scott Greenhill (Chairman)

Councillors Kevin Bentley, Andrew Ellis, Bill Frame and

Julia Havis

Councillor Dave Harris for Councillor Cyril Liddy Substitute Members :-

Councillor Will Quince for Councillor Terry Sutton

Also in Attendance :-Councillor Nick Barlow

> Councillor Paul Smith Councillor Anne Turrell

6. **Minutes**

The minutes of the meeting of the Board held on 26 June 2013 were confirmed as a correct record.

7. Presentation from Simon Mead, Chief Executive, Eastern Enterprise Hub

Councillor Bentley (in respect of his membership of Essex County Council) declared a non pecuniary interest in the following item pursuant to the provisions of Meetings General Procedure Rule 7(5).

Councillor Frame (in respect of his membership of the Board of Colchester Community Stadium) declared a non pecuniary interest in the following item pursuant to the provisions of Meetings General Procedure Rule 7(5).

The Board received a presentation from Simon Mead, Chief Executive of the Eastern Enterprise Hub. He explained the Eastern Enterprise Hub had been set up over a two year period with support from Suffolk County Council to assist local entrepreneurs over their initial two year start up period with a view to creating sustainable businesses for the future.

Over 150 mentors had been recruited on a voluntary basis from local businesses and councils. The Hub comprised three core work streams:

- The Enterprise Academy for students
- The Enterprise Club for individuals to dip in and out of
- The School for Social Entrepreneurs East for businesses which aim to solve social problems, an important example of which was Lofty Heights, a loft emptying service which assisted elderly people to provide for their lofts to be insulated whilst also reducing energy use, raised awareness of benefit entitlement and reduced poverty.

The Hub was also contributing to the Essex Economic Growth Strategy by addressing the need for graduates with appropriate attitudes to work and by accelerating business start ups.

The Colchester Hub was due to be officially launched in September 2013, based at the Community Stadium. Mentors were being recruited and it was planned to start an Enterprise Club by December and an Enterprise Academy by September 2014.

Simon went on to explain:

- The key characteristics of entrepreneurs
- The challenges to establishing an enterprise culture
- Examples of public services which had been developed as social enterprises

He also highlighted the mechanisms used with Norfolk County Council and their Independence Matters initiative, including the lessons that had been learnt to provide a change to an enterprise culture.

Particular discussion from the Board members was in relation to:

- The challenges of working within a Local Government environment and its Constitution
- The difficulties of making a change in culture in the public sector
- The importance of utilising the social enterprise model to the success of working within a public sector environment
- The ability of Local Authorities to carry out their functions through a trading company – Simon acknowledged that because of the way these companies were required to be set up he did not have any involvement in the concept, however he offered to contact his Local Authority partners to find out the type of models which had been successfully utilized
- The difficulties presented when seeking staff members at different levels of an organization to work together and to feel able to contribute openly and the strategies used to overcome these
- The possibility of the Enterprise Hub being utilized to assist setting up enterprises with good ideas which Local Authorities could support and from which the community could also benefit.

The Board members welcomed the contribution being made by the Eastern Enterprise Hub to small businesses in the region. In response to expressions of interest in the presentation being circulated to them, Simon offered to forward a more detailed presentation with additional information, together with further background information on the Lofty Heights service.

RESOLVED that -

- (i) Simon Mead be thanked for his interesting and thought provoking presentation and his valuable contribution to the meeting;
- (ii) Arrangements be made for the detailed presentation and background information about the Lofty Heights service, offered by Simon Mead to be circulated to the members of the Board in due course;

(iii) Arrangements be made for a report to be submitted to a future meeting of the Board on the type of company structures that can be set up within the powers for Local Authorities to trade through a company, including the example of a Local Authority Trading Company as well as identifying what each of the different structures mean, what they each do and how they each operate.

8. Trading Board - Terms of Reference

The Board had considered at its previous meeting the Terms of Reference which had been approved by the Cabinet and Council when the Council's administrative arrangements for 2013-14 had been formulated.

Adrian Pritchard, Chief Executive, presented to the Board a revised set of Terms of Reference following its request that they be reviewed to address concerns that they were too detailed and could potentially unduly hinder the working of the Board

RECOMMENDED to Cabinet that the revised Terms of Reference as set out below be approved:-

Trading Board - Terms of Reference

- a) Consider and review the activities performed by:
 - the commercial services arm of the Council
 - those services generating income of approximately £250,000 or above
 - . any trading arms of the Council
 - any partly or wholly owned companies of the Council
- b) Identify and develop any new commercial agreements generating significant income for the Council for approval by Cabinet or Council.
- c) Develop the composition of any new body or bodies created wholly or in part by the Council for commercial purposes including their purpose; governance; operating model; business planning function; risk factors; and to recommend approval for such new arrangements to Cabinet or Council.
- d) Ensure any Council capital investment and/or assets that are to be transferred to or used by an outside body for commercial purposes is properly specified, protected and used by the outside body and recommended to Cabinet or Council for approval.
- e) Consider any proposed new/transfer or sale/purchase of company shares and make recommendations on these for approval by Council.
- f) Identify and recommend to Cabinet or Council major strategic opportunities for procurement of services from other companies, organisations, social enterprises and the voluntary and third sector.

g) Receive regular reports of procurement agreements entered into including financial and service performance measures against those stated in the contract and bring any concerns or risks as recommendations to Cabinet.

9. Existing Income Streams

Adrian Pritchard, Chief Executive, presented a report by the Assistant Chief Executive giving details of the income budgets from the Council's ten key income streams, namely:

- Sport and Leisure
- Car Parks
- · Cemetery and Crematorium
- Community Alarms
- Planning
- Trade Waste
- Building Control
- Domestic Waste
- Museums
- Land Charges

Two particular income areas had been excluded in respect of the North Essex Parking Partnership as it related to income across the whole partnership area and income from commercial / surplus properties which was linked to property sales / acquisitions and rent reviews.

The information provided showed income level variations between years and comparisons between current income and budgets. The report acknowledged that it would be necessary to consider service costs and incomes in more detail for the Board members to fully understand the financial position in more typically commercial 'profit and loss' terms.

The Board's Work Programme had been drawn up anticipating the need for selected service areas to be the subject of more detailed consideration by the Board and it planned that these exercises would include business plans with 'profit and loss' information which would enable the Board members to more adequately compare the service areas' performance and activity against other Local Authorities and other private sector companies.

A request was also made for the Board to be supplied with an opportunity to consider a report demonstrating, in respect of certain services areas:

- The measures a typical commercial enterprise would undertake to generate more money
- The measures a typical commercial enterprise would undertake that the Council is not doing
- The measures the Council could adopt to become more efficient.

RESOLVED that -

- (i) The information provided on key income streams be noted
- (ii) The Board be provided at a future meeting with a report on measures typical to commercial enterprises in the sport and leisure environment:
 - to generate more money;
 - that the council is not currently doing;
 - that would make services more efficient.

10. Procurement Health Check Report

Gareth Mitchell, the Head of Commercial Services presented a report giving details of the findings of a Procurement Health Check carried out by the East of England Local Government Association on the Council's procurement functions.

One of the challenges of the Universal Customer Contact Fundamental Service Review was to build a sustainable commercial services arm for the council which would create a focus for commercial activities throughout the organisation which would grow over time. As part of this commercial development work, it had been recognised that there was an opportunity to bring a more commercial approach to procurement, in particular to get better returns from the early assessment of procurement options and from the management of contracts once they were in operation.

The report had confirmed that, in terms of Compliance, the Council was adequately resourced and possessed the necessary skills. However, in terms of Buying and Contract Management, the Council's performance varied in terms of quality and consistency. In order to increase commercial activity and to realise significant savings in the order of £500k over two years, the report had recommended the appointment of a Commercial Procurement Manager on a two year fixed term contract. The report had also identified three options in terms of the location of the Council's corporate procurement functions, namely within:

- The new Commercial Services arm,
- The Corporate functions or
- The Braintree Procurement Hub.

The first option had been selected as the preference of the Council's Senior Management Team.

The members of the Board welcomed the proposals contained in the report and confirmed the view that significant savings would be generated if they were implemented by the Council. Reference was made to the need for clearly defined financial tergets to be identified for a futire Commercial Procurement Manager and, in order to assist the monitoring role of the Portfolio Holder for Business and Resources, part of that post holder's remit should include a commitment to regularly report on Quarterly basis to meetings of this Board.

Other suggestions that were discussed and which would be considered by the Head of Commercial Services prior to finalising any recruitment exercise, included the appropriate remuneration package for the Commercial Procurement Manager and staff in a more commercial environment generally, including the potential to consider utilising performance related pay and profit sharing arrangements. In addition reference was made to discussions at neighbouring Local Authorities in relation to procurement arrangements and whether it was possible to consider a shared arrangement.

Councillor Paul Smith, Portfolio Holder for Business and Resources, attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the Board explaining that he would be supportive of the suggestion for a Commercial Procurement Manager to be required to regularly report to the Board.

RESOLVED that -

(i) The contents of the Procurement Health Check report be noted.

RECOMMENDED to Cabinet that:-

- (i) In view of the significant potential savings to be secured, arrangements be made for a Commercial Procurement Manager to be appointed on a two year fixed term contract;
- (ii) The appropriate future location of the Council's corporate procurement functions be within the new Commercial Services arm of the Council:
- (iii) The remit of the Commercial Procurement Manager be drawn up to include a requirement for the post holder to report to the Council's Trading Board on a Quarterly basis.

11. Work Programme 2013-14

Adrian Pritchard, Chief Executive, presented a report including an update, giving details of the provisional work programme for the Board which had been drawn up following a meeting of the Chairman, Deputy Chairman and Group Spokespersons. The programme provided for a review of one commercial service at each of the Board's future meetings for the year whilst allowing scope for additional items of business to be identified by Board members as appropriate.

Councillor Bentley referred to the usual practice of commercial boards to produce an Annual Report to its shareholders and proposed that the Trading Board consider adopting a similar practice whereby an Annual Report of the Board's activities be submitted to Cabinet and Council at the end of each Municipal Year.

Councillor Anne Turrell, Leader of the Council and Portfolio Holder for Strategy, attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the Board explaining that she would welcome the opportunity to address the Board at its meeting when it

considered the Northern Gateway Commercial Opportunity but that she would be unavailable on the meeting date propose for this item of business.

RESOLVED that -

- (i) The content and scheduling of the provisional work programme be agreed subject to the rescheduling of the item relating to the Northern Gateway.
- (ii) Arrangements be made for the Board to agree an Annual Report at the end of each Municipal Year for submission to Cabinet and Council.